
Virginia: At the budget work session meeting of the Essex County Board of Supervisors held on Tuesday, 

February 21, 2023 at 7:00 p.m. in the School Board Meeting Room, at 109 S. Cross St., Tappahannock, 

Virginia: 

Board of Supervisors Present: Robert Akers, Jr., Chairman  

Edwin E. Smith, Jr., Supervisor (Via phone) 

Sidney N. Johnson, Supervisor 

 John C. Magruder, Supervisor  

County Administration Present:  April Rounds, Interim County Administrator, Deputy Clerk 
 
Absent:  Ronnie G. Gill, Vice Chairman 

 

 
CALL TO ORDER 

Chairman Akers called the Regular Board of Supervisors Budget Work Session of February 21, 2023, to 

order. 

ROLL CALL 

The Clerk called out the roll for the Board of Supervisors; a quorum was met.   

DISCUSSION 

Jim Thomas Artwork Request 

Chairman Akers stated that the request was made at the previous meeting and was not taken up at the 

regular session.  

Supervisor Johnson made a motion to allow Mr. Jim Thomas to utilize drawings and artwork contained 

in the book, “Settlers, Southerners, Americans: The History of Essex County, VA 1608-1984 (ISBN 0-

9613549-01-9)” as requested. Supervisor Magruder seconded. AYES: 4 NAYS:  0 ABSENT: 1 

County Administration Budget Presentation – 1st Session – Bobbie Tassinari, Budget Services Consultant 

Mrs. Tassinari stated that the departments have been very instrumental in providing information for the 

budget. She stated that this is the 1st version of the budget. There are place holders for the school as 

well as social services.  

The schools will meet on the 13th of March to approve their budget. It will then be submitted to the 

Board on the 14th of March.  

Social Services will also be providing a detailed breakdown of the state, local and federal funds at the 

March 14th meeting. 



 

 



 

 



 

 

Chairman Akers asked about the Community Services Board and the 10% state match. Is there any 

consideration for where the Community Service Board is located? Since they are located here in Essex 

County it does put a greater strain on our law enforcement. 

Mrs. Tassinari stated that unless it is in the performance agreement, probably not but it is something 

that could be looked into. There are other organizations with caveats if the main office is serving in a 

locality. 



Chairman Akers asked who we had serving on the Community Services Board? 

Major Jay Mitchell stated that it is Travis. 

Chairman Akers would like to set up a meeting to ask about that. 

Supervisor Magruder asked if they could get a copy of the performance agreement with the Community 

Services Board. 

 

 

Mrs. Tassinari stated that the breakdown is not accurate but are listed as a placeholder. 



 

 

Mrs. Tassinari stated that this request is not 100% accurate as she was given additional information. 

What we would be looking at in 2024 is the fact that medic unit was agreed to at $125,000. The Chassis 

was purchased this year but there is $145,000 for completion before pickup that is supposed to paid out 

of 2024 but was not on the Capital fund spreadsheet. There are 2 LUCAS machines that will be needed 

for about $32,000. Mrs. Tassinari made the suggestion that depending on where the Rotary Poor house 

park project is you could use those funds to cover the cost. 



Chairman Akers stated that they had not received the raise grant but included the park track with 

$1,200,000 grant to do a study. 

Supervisor Magruder stated that the CIP Requests for parks and recreation was to make the 

improvements but he is hesitant to spend the money there if the study has not been completed. 

Supervisor Magruder asked if the Dispatch station was just the equipment? This is assuming that the 

County bears all of that cost. 

Administrator Rounds stated that it was it wasn’t just for the new dispatcher but for a backup station 

since they are manning two dispatchers at one time.  

Kyle Durham stated that normally we have one and a backup which most of that is a radio console. They 

sometimes take 6-8 weeks to get in. They are normally about $52,000, the CAD runs about $15,000.  

Chairman Akers also shared that Kyle has worked on a cost per call so that they will have some 

additional numbers when they meet with the town. 

Supervisor Magruder asked if Kyle could explain the LUCAS machine.  

Kyle stated that the LifePacs that was requested is for 2 of them. The quote was gotten roughly 4-5 

years ago. The lifePacs are the monitors, hookups, defibrillators. The LUCAS machines are the chest 

compressing devices. 

Supervisor Magruder asked what is the timeframe for the sheriff’s office so that they could get a better 

understanding of if it was a whole year or just part of a year.  

Kyle stated that the hardest part would be the furniture because we would need to find the space. so it 

could be 6 months. 

 



Chairman Akers asked if Mr. Longest had any discussions yet with Middlesex. 

Mr. Longest stated that they have a new director for the Extension at the state level and a new district 

direct for our district. In meeting with the new district director Mr. Longest expressed concern for 

staffing for the 4H program. That position as been vacant for about 18months. Since Middlesex and 

Essex need 4H programs they feel like splitting the position is the best option.  

Supervisor Magruder stated he would poll members of the Middlesex board of Supervisors later in the 

week at another meeting. He also asked what the breakdown would be for each county as far as how 

the time would be split.  

Mr. Longest stated that he is not fully sure what it would look like but Middlesex stated they would want 

them housed there. He is not sure if it would be 3 days one week and 2 days the next. 

Supervisor Magruder stated that if they help fund this he would like to see that the employee is here in 

the county physically part of the time. 

Supervisor Smith asked what the possibilities of people interested in the full time position. 

Mr. Longest stated that we don’t have anyone specifically interested in it but when he talks to people 

they do ask if it is a full time position with benefits.  

 

It was discussed that the Sheriff would be going to the next Town Council meeting to present the need 

for shared funding of an additional dispatcher.  

Chairman Akers asked if by law they are not required to dispatch except for EMS? 

Major Mitchell stated that he has not seen it in black and white and does not want to answer that 

question. 



Chairman Akers stated that it is a reasonable request since a majority of our calls are coming from inside 

the town.  

Major Mitchell stated that they have to dispatch someone because the town does sit in the county. Who 

we dispatch is up to the Sheriff.  

Supervisor Magruder asked if the reason for having 2 dispatchers is a state mandate? 

Major Mitchell stated that Emergency Medical Dispatching, where dispatchers can give medical 

attention over the phone. A dispatcher who is giving CPR instructions or delivering a baby cannot 

answer a second call that is coming in. Having 2 dispatchers is vital for public safety.  

Chairman Akers asked if after 4:30pm all calls for water and sewer are directed through dispatch. 

Major Mitchell stated that was correct.  

Supervisor Magruder stated that he understands where having two dispatchers is vital especially in the 

example of when the fire happened. 

Major Mitchell stated that the day of the fire they had 31 911 calls that day. They did have 2 dispatchers 

that day but also had 2 other staff members on their cell phones trying to assist as well. 

Supervisor Magruder stated that the board understands all of this and that the Town and the County 

need to come together to support the town and county. 

 

 

Chairman Akers stated that he has said before he is against COLAS but not against giving people 

increases in money. The process that the county did last year was a good one. We set aside a certain 

amount of money and then evaluations were done, increases were made. We as a board should make 



that available. He also likes supplementing the fund annually with the salary savings, with that I would 

only recommend that for bonuses not salary increase.  

Supervisor Johnson asked what the projected inflation rate for 2024 is?  

Mrs. Tassinari did not have that information.  

Chairman Akers asked Administrator Rounds to explain the process. 

Administrator Rounds stated that last year there was 2% available for all FT employees, the department 

heads then did an evaluation on each of their staff including recommendations for up to an additional 

3% increase, a step increase, a bonus, a deferment or a denial accompanied by a justification. After the 

recommendations were made they had a conversation with HR and the County Administrator.  

Supervisor Johnson stated that he is not sure how we could overlook COLA or even merit if we are 

wanting to be progressive and keep good people. 

Supervisor Magruder stated that he is comfortable putting the $132,212 in the budget as a placeholder 

whatever they want to call it. 

Chairman Akers stated that he would like to keep the $132,212 in there and if they have to cut other 

things then that’s what they do. With the supplemental fund.   

 

Mrs. Tassinari stated that Juanita reached out and found that there will be a 0% increase in the health 

coverage plan. 

Mrs. Tassinari also corrected the unemployment insurance from 0.252% to 0.87%. 

 



 

Chairman Akers stated that there has been a surplus for a couple of years with the school and could see 

a surplus again this year. 

 

Chairman Akers stated he is recommending that whatever the increase for the school transfer outs 

needs to come out of the schools budget. It is directly impacted by the schools. 

Supervisor Magruder asked if the 6 children that were scheduled to be adopted were in this budget.  



Mrs. Tassinari stated she believes that it does not include them but will verify. 

 

Supervisor Johnson asked to put a placeholder in for the $16,000 for the opioid crisis. 

Supervisor Magruder asked about the general property tax does that include the car tax? We were 

expecting a windfall in revenue but he is only seeing a difference of $54,000 is that not happening?  

Mrs. Tassinari stated that what is present is for the 2024 budget. 

Chairman Akers asked if under the BOS line item it is still listed as grant application admin services for 

Gene Reams. Although we us them for some EMS we mostly us the PDC but I think we either keep it and 

change the name for the PDC but not for Gene Reams. 

Mary Davis stated that we are invoiced $1,500 per month for the services. 

Chairman Akers stated that for the Regional Jail we should just keep that level funded and review it 

month to month. 

Supervisor Magruder asked Administrator Rounds about the Health Department Rent if we use it as a 

placeholder that’s fine. Just need to get some more information. 

Administrator Rounds stated that we are working at getting that as well as the probation and the 

governors school. 

Supervisor Johnson asked if this budget had the funds for the search for a County Administrator. 

Administrator Rounds stated that those funds are for FY23 not FY24. 

ADJOURN 



Having no further discussion, Chairman Akers adjourned the Work Session meeting of the Board of 

Supervisors. 

 

       _________________________________ 

       Chairman 

 

__________________________________ 

Clerk of the Board 


